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Letter from the President: 
First, I would like to thank Damon Wallace for 

the best annual meeting I believe the Alabama Bee-

keepers Association has ever had. Damon put together 

a wonderful program with outstanding speakers. David 

Kelton, Chairman of the Alabama Master Beekeeper 

Program, got that program off to an excellent start. 

There were a few, small growing pains with new pro-

grams, new vendor locations, and some confusion on 

room numbers and buildings. These are the challenges 

of our growing organization. 

All the cooks did a fantastic job again this year. 

I cannot thank the ladies and men enough that helped 

in the kitchen to prepare all those delicious meals. If I 

started naming names, I would omit someone; I donôt 

want to do that. So, thanks to you all. You did very 
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well. My steak was perfect. 

Also, thanks to the officers and directors for 

helping with whatever task you were asked to do. I 

thought the entertainment was first rate. 

And a special thanks to three hundred Ala-

bama Beekeeper Association members who came to 

Montgomery to make this annual meeting happen. 

It always boosts my enthusiasm to see all the 

vendors and to know the amount of bee supplies they 

brought. Your savings on shipping could easily be 

more than the registration fee. 

Most importantly, thank you for entrusting me 

with the presidency for another year. I look forward to 

another year of growth and fun activities. 

Hope to see all of you at Dr. Tewôs Spring 

Beekeeping Symposium at Auburn on February 4th, 

2012. Look for details in the December Stinger and on 

our website.  Phillip Garrison, President   

Letter from the Vice -President   
Fellow and Fellowette Beekeepers 

It is a pleasure to report to you that I am glad 

our Annual Meeting in Montgomery is now in the 

books.  I had a lot of fun pulling it together, talked 
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with a great many beekeepers on their ideas and sug-

gestions, presenters, vendors and the folks at Taylor 

Road Baptist Church to get the program together, but 

Iôm glad itôs over.  I truly hope that those who at-

tended thought it was worth their while and that they 

learned something from being there. 

Dr.s Jim Tew and Clarence Collison, as well 

as Kim Flottum, all gave interesting, timely and infor-

mative lectures.  To all of the workshop presenters ï 

too many to mention in this note, I wish to personally 

thank you for your willingness and professionalism in 

your workshop or class. 

The Kitchen Staff cannot be thanked enough.  

All that food, for that many beekeepers (over 300, 

Iôve been told) served in a very timely, friendly and 

delicious manner. 

The Honey Show was another big hit this year, 

with lots of excellent entries.  Thanks to Lynne Kelton 

for being the judge this year. 

A lot of detailed work went into the Registra-

tion for this yearôs program.  A special thanks to Bon-

nie Funderburg and her team for a job well done. 

To all the attendees, a special thank you.  Are 

you aware that the Church Set-up Crew had the facili-

ties ready for Sunday Morning services by 5:30 PM 

Saturday afternoon?  We didnôt leave until after 4:00.  

There was no evidence that weôd even been there!  

The respect that all of you showed for the facilities is 

to be recognized and commended. 

Another special Thank You to David Kelton 

for launching the Alabama Master Beekeeper program 

this year.  Excellent presentations and workshops 

were given, and there was an impressive number of 

participants in the inaugural session. 

Work has already begun on the 2012 program.  

If you have suggestions or recommendations or im-

provements to offer, please let me know.  While each 

idea may or may not be implemented, I assure you 

that each will be evaluated and considered.   Please, 

let me hear from you. 

See you in February at the Auburn Bee Sym-

posium! I remain humbled that you have asked me to 

do the program again next year. Damon Wallace, Vice

-President/Program Chairman.  

Letter from the Secretary/

Treasurer  
Folks, 

The ABA convention was wonderful. It was so 

good to see everybody and to see so many people 

helping to make it a good convention. It is hard to 

plan the food for this many people and get it exactly 

right. We use our registrations and add to it a guess as 

to how many are going to register at the door and add 

to that the number of extra meals that have been paid 

for. We sometimes have food left over because a few 

do not show up or some others leave early. This year 

Ricky and Carolyn Grace took our leftover food to the 

Eldridge Children's home in Eldridge, Alabama. We 

received the following note from them: 

ñDear Friends, 

Thank you so much for all the items of food 

you donated to the Home recently. We are so thankful 

that you thought of us in this way. We really appreci-

ate your thoughtfulness. God Bless, Staff and Chil-

dren.ò 

We are glad that the food was not wasted and 

went to someone who appreciated it. Dr. Tew's work-

Damon Wallace, Vice-President, Program Chairman 
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shop is going to happen. It will be on February 4th in 

Auburn. More details will be coming out later but start 

making plans now to attend. We had 400 people there 

last year. As usual, I will be soliciting desserts. 

Please thank all of the vendors. They helped us 

to have the great door prizes that we were able to give 

away this year. Bonnie Funderburg, Secretary/

Treasurer  

Minutes of  the 2011 Annual  

Business Meeting  

The 2011 Business Meeting of the Alabama 

Beekeepers' Association was called to order by Phillip 

Garrison. The minutes were read by Bonnie Funder-

burg. Raymond Cook made a motion to approve the 

minutes as read and Jeff Lee seconded. Approved. 

Bonnie Funderburg then gave a treasurers re-

port. At that time we had $9,625.11 with a few bills 

left to pay on the annual meeting. We also had 

$10,000.00 in CD's. Raymond Cook made a motion to 

approve the treasurer's report and Jeff Lee seconded. 

Approved. 

A financial report was made by Bill Evans. 

Bill said the books were in good order. Raymond 

Cook made a motion to approve Bill Evans' report and 

Tommy McPherson seconded. Approved. 

In the matter of Old Business, Jeff Lee gave a 

report on the status of the 501(c)(3). He said that the 

matter is still in progress. 

In the matter of New Business: Hobson Hite ï 

the chairman of the nominating committee gave a re-

port on the recommendations of the committee. Their 

candidates were as follows: Phillip Garrison ï Presi-

dent, Damon Wallace ï Vice President, Bonnie Fun-

derburg ï Secretary/Treasurer, Barry Banks ï Direc-

tor, Bill Hewett ï Director. There were no additional 

nominations from the floor. All officers and directors 

were elected by acclamation. 

Raymond Cook made a motion to adjourn. 

Danny Staples seconded. Meeting was adjourned. Re-

spectfully submitted, Bonnie Funderburg, Secretary/

Treasurer  

Minutes of  Board Meeting  

 October 8, 2011  
 President Phillip Garrison called the meeting 

to order: Those present were Phillip Garrison, Damon 

Wallace, Bonnie Funderburg, Mike Stoops, Jeff Lee, 

David Ellis, David Kelton, and Barry Banks. 

Secretary/Treasurer Bonnie Funderburg read 


